
EXECUTIVE  - SPECIAL MEETING
THURSDAY 17 DECEMBER 2009 AT 1.05 PM
PRESENT:


Councillor Mitchelson (Chairman and Promoting Carlisle Portfolio Holder)

Councillor J Mallinson (Finance Portfolio Holder)

Councillor Bloxham (Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder)

Councillor Mrs Bowman (Economy Portfolio Holder)

Councillor Earp (Performance and Development Portfolio Holder)

Councillor Ellis (Culture and Community Services Portfolio Holder)

Councillor Mrs Luckley (Health and Community Development Portfolio Holder)
ALSO PRESENT:   

Councillor Allison (Chairman of Resources Overview and Scrutiny Panel)  
Councillor Mrs Clarke (Chairman of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel)

Councillor Mrs Rutherford (Chairman of the Environment and Economy Overview and Scrutiny Panel)

APOLOGY FOR ABSENCE
An apology for absence was received from Councillor P Farmer.
AGENDA
The Chairman reported that there were additional items of business to be considered as follows:

· Agenda item A.6 - Women and Families Replacement Homeless Accommodation, which had been included as an urgent item of business due to the need to progress the development as quickly as possible; and

· Agenda item B.2 – Call-in – Community Support Saving Proposals – which had been included in view of the need to deal with a reference back from the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST   

There were no declarations of interest in respect of any of the items on the Agenda.

EX.266/09
REVENUE ESTIMATES:  SUMMARY OF OVERALL BUDGETARY POSITION 2010/11 TO 2014/15


(Key Decision)
Portfolio
Finance



Subject Matter

Pursuant to Minute EX.231/09, the Assistant Director (Resources) submitted report CORP.54/09 summarising the Council's revised revenue base estimates for 2009/10, together with base estimates for 2010/11 and updated projections to 2014/15.  The report had been updated since the Executive meeting in November 2009 and set out the impact of new savings and new spending pressures currently under consideration, and the potential impact on the Council's overall revenue reserves.

It was clear, even at that stage of the budget process, that all of the pressures currently identified could not be accommodated within existing Council resources.  Decisions would need to be made to limit budget increases to unavoidable and high priority issues, together with maximising savings and efficiencies and those were currently going through the budget process and were being considered by the Executive and relevant Overview and Scrutiny Panels.

The Assistant Director informed Members that there were still a large number of significant issues affecting the projections the outcomes of which would not be known for some time, but which were nonetheless key to the Council's budget process including the outcome of the Job Evaluation project; transformation arrangements; Government Finance Settlement - RSG and NNDR; specific Government grant allocations including LABGI, and Housing and Planning Delivery Grant; triennial revaluation of the Pension Fund; further impact of the economic recession; Property Review and Tullie House Governance Options.  The Assistant Director commented that the potential shortfall projected would occur only  if all of the new savings and spending pressures were accepted.  

The Assistant Director added that the projections were subject to final notification of Council Tax base and surplus; Housing and Planning Delivery Grant; Regional Housing Pot Capital Grant; Disabled Facilities Grant; and LABGI allocation, all of which would be notified in early 2010.
Summary of options rejected
None

DECISION

That the Executive noted the updated budget projections for 2009/10 to 2014/15 and make recommendations, in the light of the budget pressures and savings submitted to date, together with the potential use of balances and reserves, in order to issue a draft budget for consultation purposes.
Reasons for Decision

To enable the Executive's draft budget proposals for consultation purposes to be prepared.
EX.267/09
PROVISIONAL CAPITAL PROGRAMME 2010/11 TO 2014/15


(Key Decision)
Portfolio
Finance



Subject Matter

Pursuant to Minute EX.238/09, the Assistant Director (Resources) submitted report CORP.55/09 providing revised details of the capital programme for 2009/10, together with the proposed method of financing.  The report also summarised the proposed programme for 2010/11 to 2014/15 in the light of the capital bids submitted to date for consideration, and summarised the estimated capital resources available to fund the programme.

The Assistant Director added that the resources available to support the capital programme could only be estimated during the year and the final position was dependant, in particular, on how successful the Council had been in achieving Capital Receipts from the sale of assets against its target.
Summary of options rejected
None
DECISION

That the Executive:

(i)
Note the revised Capital Programme and relevant financing for 2009/10 as set out in Appendices A and B of Report CORP.55/09.

(ii)
 Make recommendations on the Provisional Capital Programme for 2010/11 to 2014/15 contained in the report in the light of the capital bids submitted to date, together with the estimated available capital resources for budget consultation purposes.

(iii)
Note that any capital scheme approved by Council may only proceed after a full report, including business case and financial appraisal, has been approved.
Reasons for Decision

To enable the Executive's draft budget proposals for consultation purposes to be prepared.
EX.268/09
DRAFT TREASURY MANAGEMENT STRATEGY STATEMENT, INVESTMENT STRATEGY AND MINIMUM REVENUE PROVISION STRATEGY 2010/11


(Key Decision)

Portfolio
Finance

Subject Matter

Pursuant to Minute EX.239/09 the Assistant Director (Resources) submitted report CORP.57/09 setting out the Council's Draft Treasury Management Strategy Statement for 2010/11 in accordance with the CIPFA Code of Practice on Treasury Management.

He informed Members that the draft Investment Strategy and the draft Minimum Revenue Provision Strategy for 2010/11 were incorporated as part of the Statement, as were the draft Prudential Indicators as required within the Prudential Code for Capital Finance in Local Authorities.

The Assistant Director added that whilst the final version of the Strategy would be issued following the consultation period on the draft budget for 2010/11, there were no substantive changes to the form and content of the Statement as compared to the previous year.  The matter would go forward to the City Council in February 2010.
Summary of options rejected
None

DECISION

That the Executive approve the draft Treasury Management Strategy Statement incorporating the draft Investment Strategy and draft Minimum Revenue Provision Strategy, together with the Prudential Indicators for 2010/11 for draft budget consultation purposes as set out in Appendix A to Report CORP.57/09.
Reasons for Decision
To enable the Executive's draft budget proposals for consultation purposes to be prepared.
EX.269/09
CHARGES REVIEW 



(Key Decision)
Portfolio
Cross Cutting



Subject Matter

Pursuant to Minutes EX.232/09, EX.233/09 and EX.234/09, further consideration was given to the Charges Review in respect of charges falling within the responsibility of the Community Services; Development Services; and Legal and Democratic Services Directorates.  A copy of Reports CS.52/09, DS.96/09 and LDS.85/09 had been circulated.

The Assistant Director (Resources) had also issued an Addendum to Reports CS.52/09 and DS.96/09 providing some additional information/amendment on the proposed fees and charges for services falling within the responsibility of the Community Services Directorate on the issues of Contract Parking Charges and Bulky Waste; and Development Services in respect of the Old Town Hall Visitor Centre and Carlisle Enterprise Centre.

Copy Minute Extracts from the meetings of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel on 1 December, Environment and Economy Overview and Scrutiny Panel on 3 December and Resources Overview and Scrutiny Panel on 10 December 2009 in respect of the charges were circulated.  

The Leader indicated that the Executive had taken on board feedback from the Panel meetings in formulating its budget proposals and thanked Members of the Overview and Scrutiny Panels for their contribution.

The Chairman of the Environment and Economy Overview and Scrutiny Panel reported that the majority of the Panel were in favour of an increase in car parking charges as suggested within report CS.52/09, but only subject to the proviso that work took place to develop a proper overall strategy that would include charges.  To that end a Task and Finish Group had been set up to look at all car parking issues.

The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder was grateful to the Chairman for raising that issue.

The Portfolio Holder then moved the recommendations contained in report CS.52/09, including a 10p increase on the hourly rate for the short stay car parks.  He added that an administrative error in the report in relation to the charging regime at Talkin Tarn Car Park had been amended to read: 

£1.00 for any duration between 10.00 am - 6.00 pm; and £25.00 per year for an annual permit.

The Economy Portfolio Holder moved the recommendations contained within report DS.96/09, subject to the implementation date for the introduction of charges in 2010 for the Old Town Hall Visitor Centre and Carlisle Enterprise Centre being 1 April 2010.

The Leader moved recommendations contained within report LDS.85/09.
Summary of options rejected

A number of alternative charges as detailed in the above reports.

DECISION

1.
That the Addendum to Reports CS.52/09 and DS.96/09 be received.

2.
That the fees and charges as set out within the relevant Appendices to Report CS.52/09, be agreed in respect of services falling within the remit of the Community Services Directorate, including a 10p increase on the hourly rate for short stay car parks; and subject to the correction in relation to the charging regime at Talkin Tarn Car Park i.e.  £1.00 for any duration between 10.00 am - 6.00 pm; and £25.00 per year for an annual permit.

3.
That the fees and charges, as set out in the relevant Appendices to report DS.96/09, be approved with effect from 1 April 2010 in respect of the service areas and functions falling within the Development Services Directorate.

4.
That the fees and charges,  as set out in Appendix A to Report LDS.85/09, be approved with effect from 1 April 2010 in respect of the service areas and functions falling within the Legal and Democratic Services Directorate.

5.
That the Overview and Scrutiny Panels be thanked for their consideration of and contribution to the matter.
Reasons for Decision

The proposed charges and options reflect the Corporate Charging Policy as set out in the Medium Term Financial Plan, whilst attempting to recognise service pressures and trends.
EX.270/09
TRANSFORMATION EFFICIENCY SAVINGS PROGRESS REPORT

(Key Decision)

Portfolio
Finance

Subject Matter

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive presented report  CORP.58/09 updating Members on progress with transformation efficiency savings.  She stated that this report was being submitted to update the Executive; to inform them of the progress made so far and that a further report would be brought to the Executive meeting in January.  If was felt helpful that Members saw the progress made to date.

She reminded Members that, for the reasons set out in the 2010/11 budget papers, the City Council needed to make £2m in efficiency savings, the first million pounds in savings being targeted to be achieved by 1 April 2010, with the second million by 1 April 2011.  The savings were being achieved by a root and branch review of how the Council could operate more efficiently in providing both statutory and discretionary services to the residents of Carlisle.

Under the transformational review the views of all staff and Members, including the Members' Cross Party Working Group were being canvassed on how the Council could operate more efficiently in the medium term.  For the foreseeable future the transformation/efficiency agenda would be at the forefront of Council business, so year on year it would always be looking for opportunities to operate more efficiently in sharing, commissioning and more streamlined in-house provision.  The £2m savings target was based on known medium-term plan projections and it was anticipated that there would be further cuts in Revenue Support Grant over and above the 5% currently identified as a budget pressure in the 2010/11 budget process.

The report outlined progress in identifying the million pound savings required from 1 April 2010 via:

(i)
radical overhaul of the senior management structure;
(ii) 
initial analysis of staffing budgets in identifying vacant posts that could be deleted over and above the savings required for vacancy management to date;
(iii)
'one off' costs (net) of the management restructure to date, i.e. Redundancy and recruitment costs.

A further more detailed breakdown of costs/savings was provided under Part B later on the Agenda.

A further £166,485 recurring savings was required to meet the million pound savings target for 2010/11, however, that figure increased to £266,485 taking into account the additional costs required to fund the changes in middle management posts.  Certain non staffing initiatives were being pursued by the Council that would enable those savings to be achieved.

An application had been made to the DCLG requesting permission to capitalise eligible redundancy payments and they would advise the Council in late January 2010 whether the application had been successful.  If successful, and the Council was agreeable to the capitalisation, £1,206,266 would be returned to revenue and, if sanctioned, could be used to 'top up' the one-off transitional costs budget.  The impact of such a decision was that £1,502,639 would be available to meet future redundancy costs.  In major transformation initiatives such as that embarked upon by the Council there were always significant redundancy implications.  It was, therefore, critical to the success of the initiative that funds were earmarked for that purpose.

In summary, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive indicated that much more work was required to be done and a further more detailed report would be submitted to the Executive in January 2010.

The Leader appreciated that this was work in progress and that a further updated report would be submitted to the Executive in the New Year.
Summary of options rejected
None

DECISION

That the Executive noted progress in identifying the £1m in efficiency savings required to be found for 1 April 2010 and that a further updated report would be submitted in January 2010.
Reasons for Decision
To identify the required savings taken into account in the 2010/11 budget.
EX.271/09
EXECUTIVE RESPONSE ON THE 2010/11 BUDGET

(Key Decision)

Portfolio
Finance

Subject Matter

The Finance Portfolio Holder tabled the Executive's draft budget proposals for consultation and made the following statement on behalf of the Executive:

The budget proposals related to the toughest budget in recent times due to the current economic downturn, and Carlisle was not isolated in that regard.  The City Council would require to significantly draw upon reserves in 2010/11 and 2012/13 to maintain services.  The budget proposals detailed a clear plan to rebuild the reserves over the medium term.  Measures required to be taken included significant and very difficult decisions on efficiency initiatives to reduce expenditure.

£1m recurring savings were  built into the budget in 2010/11 and the City Council was well on the way to meeting that target.  However, given current pressures, a further £1m was included within the Medium Term Financial Plan for the 2011/12 budget cycle to be achieved via efficiency savings.  Early indications were that the next Government Grant settlement due to be received from 2011/12 would provide local authorities with a significant cut in grants.  A 5% cut in the level of Government Grant had therefore been assumed.  At this point, it had been presumed that an increase would be required to the contributions the Council made to the Pension Fund in order to make up any potential deficits.  An additional cost of 1.5% had therefore been built into the projections, which also took account of the presumption that the pay award would be reduced in line with recent announcements by the Chancellor.  The immediate presumption was that inflation would be zero.

The Portfolio Holder reported that, under the circumstances, the Executive had compiled a good budget to secure the future of the City Council in the medium term.  He pointed out that the Council would be able to restrict the increase in Council Tax for 2010/11 to 2%.

The Leader reiterated the Portfolio Holder's comments regarding the difficulties faced by every authority in the country.  The Executive budget proposals would provide sustainability for the Council and maintain resources to meet its priorities.  He added that some exciting projects were planned, including the development of the Sands Centre; Old Town Hall; Roman Gateway Project; and the Women and Families Replacement Homelessness Accommodation.  He recommended that the budget proposals be approved for consultation and looked forward to feedback in January 2010, prior to submission to full Council in February 2010.
Summary of options rejected

A number of options which had been considered as part of the Council’s 2010/11 budget deliberations as identified in various reports.
DECISION

The Executive's draft budget proposals as tabled at the meeting and appended to these Minutes as Appendix A be agreed and circulated for consultation.
Reasons for Decision
To produce the draft budget proposals for consultation purposes.
EX.272/09
REFERENCE FROM THE AUDIT COMMITTEE – INTERIM ARRANGEMENTS / OPTIONS FOR INTERNAL AUDIT


(Non Key Decision)

Portfolio
Finance

Subject Matter

Pursuant to Minute AUC.64/09, consideration was given to an Extract from the Minutes of the Audit Committee held on 4 December 2009 setting out Members' concerns and observations with regard to proposed interim arrangements / options for Internal Audit.

The Audit Committee had resolved - 

"(1)
That the concerns expressed by the Audit Committee regarding the proposed arrangements to resource and maintain the independence of Internal Audit to 31 March 2010 be conveyed to the Executive, and in particular:

(a)
the need to ensure that the level of resource available to Internal Audit in future was sufficient to meet the City Council's requirements; and

(b)
concern at the potential risk should the future Manager of Internal Audit's capacity to act independently be compromised by the other roles they were required to undertake.

(2)
That it be noted that the options for the longer term administration of Internal Audit would be presented on 15 January 2010."

The Finance Portfolio Holder confirmed that the Assistant Director (Resources) had written to the Audit Committee and the Audit Commission with assurances in respect of resolutions (1) (a) and (b).
Summary of options rejected
None

DECISION

That the Executive received the reference from the Audit Committee and noted that the Assistant Director (Resources) had responded to the concerns expressed.
Reasons for Decision
To respond to concerns raised by the Audit Committee with regard to Interim Arrangements / Options for Internal Audit.
EX.273/09
SANDS CENTRE DEVELOPMENT

(Non Key Decision)

Portfolio
Finance

Subject Matter

Pursuant to Minute EX.210/09, the Assistant Director (Resources) submitted report CORP.59/09 updating Members on the latest position in respect of the commissioning of an architect to develop a design for the Sands Centre Redevelopment.

He reminded Members that they had on 16 October 2009 authorised Officers to commission further work and to submit a planning application for the potential redevelopment of the Sands Centre.  The next steps included commissioning an architect to develop the design and submit a planning application (to RIBA Stage D).  He added that the City Council had, at its meeting on 10 November 2009, agreed a Supplementary Estimate of £150,000.  It was anticipated a pro-rata contribution from the University would be required.

The Assistant Director reported that further informal discussions had taken place with the University of Cumbria who were aiming to develop their business case by February 2010.  They were not, therefore, in a position to provide a financial contribution to develop the design and submit a planning application at this time.

Tenders had been returned for the initial project development stage and those were currently being evaluated.  The average tender submission received was within the £150,000 agreed as a supplementary estimate by Council in November and it was expected that the additional further costs (planning application, searches and highways expenditure) would also be contained within that amount.

The Assistant Director emphasised the importance of completing the design work (to RIBA Stage D) expediently to enable the scheme to be fully costed.  Without such costings the Council could not undertake a full financial appraisal of the Sands Development i.e. Costs, sources of funding and increased revenue projections.

The Resource Planning Manager assured Members that, following the interview process held the day before, the costs would be contained within the £150,000 referred to.

The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder commented upon the exciting nature of the project and moved the recommendation set out in the report.

Summary of options rejected
None
DECISION

That the Executive was agreeable to the commissioning of architects to develop the design for the Sands Centre Development and submit a planning application taking account of the additional information provided by the University; costs being within the £150,000 supplementary estimate agreed by Council.
Reasons for Decision

The project had some significant benefits for the City and would be the largest project undertaken by the Council for many years.  It made some major contributions to corporate priorities.  The associated funding issues were substantial and would require some major decisions by the Council to deliver.
EX.274/09
WOMEN AND FAMILIES REPLACEMENT HOMELESSNESS ACCOMMODATION


(Key Decision)


(In accordance with Rules 15 and 16 of the Access to Information Procedure Rules, the Leader and Chairman of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel have agreed that the following Key Decision be considered at the meeting).

Portfolio
Health and Community Development

Subject Matter

Pursuant to Minute COSP.40/09, consideration was given to a reference from the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel on 1 December 2009 concerning proposals to develop replacement accommodation for homeless women and families at the London Road Hostel.

The Panel had resolved:

"1)
That a workshop on the replacement homelessness accommodation, including the funding, the timescales for the consultation and the proposal and the preferred sites be organised for February 2010.

2)
That the Panel welcomed the proposed accommodation and urged the Executive to progress the development as quickly as possible."

Copies of the Minute Extract, Report DS.97/09, and Minute Extract EX.220/09 had been circulated.

The Chairman of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel reported that a workshop had now been arranged for 3 February 2010 to which Members, Officers and service users would be invited.

The Health and Community Development Portfolio Holder thanked the Chairman and looked forward to receiving an invitation to the workshop session.

The Leader confirmed that the project was included in the 2010 budget proposals.
Summary of options rejected
None
DECISION

That the scrutiny and comments of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel be welcomed; and the Panel advised that the development of replacement accommodation for homeless women and families would be progressed as quickly as possible.
Reasons for Decision
To respond to a reference from the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel and in view of the need to progress the project as a matter of urgency.
PUBLIC AND PRESS
RESOLVED – That in accordance with Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972 the Public and Press were excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following item of business on the grounds that it involved the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in the paragraph number (as indicated in brackets against the minute) of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the 1972 Local Government Act.

EX.275/09
TRANSFORMATION EFFICIENCY SAVINGS PROGRESS REPORT


(Key Decision)



(Public and Press excluded by virtue of paragraph 3)

Portfolio
Finance

Subject Matter

The Assistant Director (Resources) submitted report CORP.58/09 providing details of costs/savings on individual posts as part of the Transformation Programme.
Summary of options rejected
None
DECISION

That the Executive received the breakdown of costs which had been taken into account in reaching the decision set out at EX.270/09 above.
Reasons for Decision
To provide Members with a detailed breakdown of costs/savings as part of the Transformation Programme.
EX.276/09
CALL-IN – COMMUNITY SUPPORT SAVING PROPOSALS


(Key Decision)



(Public and Press excluded by virtue of paragraph 3)


(In accordance with Rules 15 and 16 of the Access to Information Procedure Rules, the Leader and Chairman of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel have agreed that the following Key Decision be considered at the meeting)

Portfolio
Health and Community Development

Subject Matter

The decision taken by the Executive on 23 November 2009 concerning Community Support Saving Proposals (EX.260/09) was called in by the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel and scrutinised at a meeting of that Panel on 10 December 2009.

The Overview and Scrutiny Panel, in referring the decision back to the Executive for reconsideration, passed the following Resolutions:

"(1)
That the Executive note that reporting had either been slight or muddled across the piece and much information had failed to be reported back to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel.

(2)
That energy savings on bulk purchase of gas/electricity be investigated and reported back to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel.

(3)
To refer the matter back to the Executive for reconsideration as a result of the following concerns:

a)
That there remains a lack of clarity in the rationale for selecting this option of reduced funding and it is not clear what the reasoning was behind the percentage cuts put forward in the original proposal in the Solace report.

b)
That an impact analysis should have been carried out prior to the decision and that an impact analysis should be carried out before any cuts are made to avoid the risk of closure of Community Centres or loss of staff or loss of service to vulnerable communities.

c)  
That it may be possible to find these savings from elsewhere within Community Services, rather than Community Centre grants.

(4)
If the Executive do not amend their decision:

a)
That it be made clear which Officers were going to support the Community Centre Management and provide assistance with obtaining funding and look at the running costs of the Centres in order that they can make savings.  This is particularly important because the original proposal was for cuts over three years and it has now been reduced to two.

b)
That the Executive should give the necessary notice to each Community Centre explaining how much funding was going to be withdrawn and that 3 months notice be given to each Community Centre Management to allow time to react appropriately."

The Executive's original decision as detailed in Minute EX.260/09 was as follows:

"1.
That the Executive recommends the implementation of the reduction of the overall Community Centre budget by £93,000 (to be phased in over two financial years starting 2010 using the Solace Model C of variable reductions to individual Centres), in accordance with the recommendations contained in the Review of Community Support September 2008 as part of the 2010/11 budget process.

2.
That the Executive wished to thank Overview and Scrutiny Members and the Community Support Manager for work undertaken in carrying out the Review."

The Chairman of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel was present at the meeting. Referring to a statement on page eight of the Minutes (paragraph 5), she clarified that the Panel would wish to call in decisions made by the Executive when necessary.  It was important that the public were able to see that the Panel had held the Executive to account on the matter.  The Chairman expressed the hope that the Executive would seriously take on board the recommendations made.

The Health and Community Development Portfolio Holder thanked the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel for their lengthy examination of the issue.  In response to the Panel's recommendations, she stated that the City Council's first duty was to protect its statutory responsibilities.  Savings had to be made to achieve a balanced budget in the coming years and those would clearly impact upon discretionary support.

Extensive information was contained within the Solace report which had been submitted to the Panel last year.  Not all local authorities provided support to the level provided by the Council.

The Portfolio Holder emphasised that by moving forward with the recommendation set out in Minute EX.260/09, other direct services could continue.  The City Council had a fine record in supporting other agencies, including Community Centres, and support would continue in the future.

She outlined the rationale for the percentage cuts put forward, commenting that the figures in question would be revisited and consultation would take place with the Community Centres as soon as possible.

The Leader stated that difficult decisions required to be made as part of the budget process.  Officers would continue to provide support, the aim being to achieve an equitable resolution across the area.

The Leader and Portfolio Holder then responded to concerns raised by the Chairman around reporting of the matter to the Overview and Scrutiny Panel.

Referring to recommendation (3)(b) of Minute COSP.53/09, the Finance Portfolio Holder issued a health warning that further savings would be required from within Community Services in any case.

Summary of options rejected
None
DECISION

That the Executive had considered each of the points raised by the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel, but remained of the opinion that the implementation of the reduction of the overall Community Centre budget by £93,000 (be phased in over two financial years starting 2010 using the Solace Model C of variable reductions to individual Centres), in accordance with the recommendations contained in the Review of Community Support September 2008.
Reasons for Decision
The Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel had called in for scrutiny Executive Decision EX.260/09 in relation to the Community Support Saving Proposals; and had referred the matter back to the Executive for reconsideration
LEADER’S COMMENTS
The Leader extended best wishes to all those present for a Merry Christmas and a happy New Year.
(The meeting ended at 1.40 pm)

